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1. APOLOGIES 
 
 An apology has been received from Councillor Dick Davison. 
 
 
2. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES - MEETING OF 13 APRIL 2012 
 
 Attached. 
 
 It is recommended that the Committee adopt the Minutes of the meeting held on 13 April 2012. 
 



 

CHRISTCHURCH CITY COUNCIL 
 

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE 
CANTERBURY REGIONAL LANDFILL JOINT COMMITTEE 

 
Held in Committee Room 2, Civic Offices, 53 Hereford Street Christchurch 

on Friday 13 April 2012 at 10.30am. 
 

 
PRESENT: Councillor Sally Buck (Chairperson)(Christchurch City Council)  

Councillor Robbie Brine (Waimakariri District Council) 
Councillor Dick Davison (Hurunui District Council) 
Councillor Aaron Keown (Christchurch City Council) 
Councillor Glenn Livingstone (Christchurch City Council) 

 
IN ATTENDANCE: Jane Parfitt (Christchurch City Council) 
 Mark Christison (Christchurch City Council) 
 Zefanja Potgieter (Christchurch City Council) 
 Michael Day (Christchurch City Council) 
 Gavin Sole (Selwyn District Council) 
 Gill Cox (Chairman, Transwaste Ltd) 
 Steve Watson (Secretary, Transwaste Ltd) 
 Tom Nickel (Director, Transwaste Ltd – by teleconference for 

Item 3 only) 
Janet Anderson (Christchurch City Council, Minutes Secretary) 

 
APOLOGIES: Councillors Lindsay Philps and Darryl Nelson 
 
 
1. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING: 1 NOVEMBER 2011 
 
 It was resolved on the motion of Councillor Dick Davison, seconded by Councillor Glenn 

Livingstone, that the minutes of the Canterbury Regional Landfill Joint Committee held on  
1 November 2011, as circulated, be confirmed as a true and correct record of the meeting. 

 
 
2. CORRESPONDENCE FROM TRANSWASTE CANTERBURY LTD 
 
 Transwaste Canterbury Ltd has written advising that due diligence has been completed and all 

the shares in Burwood Resource Recovery Park have been acquired from Transpacific 
Industries Ltd.  Effective from 29 February 2012 the receipt, storage, sorting and disposal of 
earthquake related demolition and construction waste in Canterbury will be managed by 
Transwaste Canterbury Ltd.  The correspondence was received. 

 
 
3. APPOINTMENT OF TRANSWASTE CANTERBURY LIMITED DIRECTOR 
 
 Mr Tom Nickel, Transwaste Canterbury Ltd Director appointed by Transpacific Industries Ltd, 

joined the Meeting by teleconference for discussion of this item.  The Chair advised that 
Directors are appointed for a period of three years, with the normal tenure being six to nine 
years, subject to performance review.  A further three year appointment may be made in 
exceptional circumstances.  Mr Gerry Clemens’ fourth three year term will expire at the AGM in 
November 2012 and the staff recommendation was that it not be further extended.   

 
 Mr Nickel spoke in favour of retaining Mr Clemens’ expertise for one further year, referring to 

the need for stability while the Board dealt with a variety of challenges, including Christchurch 
demolition and the Burwood Resource Recovery Park project and also the Emissions Trading 
Scheme.  Mr Gill Cox also spoke in support of the matters raised by Mr Nickel and added that 
there were two other areas where Mr Clemens was heavily involved, namely residual land 
disposal issues and the management strategy for gas from landfill. 

 
 Mr Cox and Mr Watson left the meeting for the discussion of this item and Mr Nickel’s telephone 

call was terminated.  



13. 4. 2012 
- 2 - 

 
 

It was resolved on the motion of Councillor Robbie Brine, seconded by Councillor Glenn 
Livingstone 

 
 (a) That Mr Gerry Clemens be appointed to the Board of Transwaste Canterbury Limited for 

a further year to expire at the 2013 AGM. 
 
 (b) That this Committee, at the appropriate time, commence recruitment to replace Mr 

Clemens, noting that candidates must be of a calibre to assume the Chairmanship of 
Transwaste Canterbury Limited in the future. 

 
 (c) That this Committee appoint a panel consisting of the Chair of the Canterbury Regional 

Landfill Joint Committee, one other committee member and Mr Bob Lineham, Chief 
Executive Officer of Christchurch City Holdings Limited to carry out the recruitment 
process and recommend a replacement Board member to this Committee by August 
2013. 

 
Mr Cox and Mr Watson returned to the meeting at this stage. 

 
 
4. TRANSWASTE CANTERBURY LTD – DRAFT STATEMENT OF INTENT FOR THE YEAR 

ENDING 30 JUNE 2012 
 
 Mr Gill Cox gave an overhead presentation as background to the draft Statement of Intent, and 

explained how the Burwood Resource Recovery Park fitted into the overall picture.  A 
management agreement for the site is currently being prepared between Transwaste 
Canterbury Limited and the Christchurch City Council which has long term liability for the land.  
Consultation between Transwaste and affected parties will commence shortly with a view to 
lodging applications for various consents by June this year.  Once the consents are issued 
construction and commissioning can commence and it is envisaged that the facility will be fully 
operational by January 2013.  Revenue for the Kate Valley Landfill has increased as this 
includes additional charges for the Emissions Trading Scheme.  In preparation for its 
implementation each member Council has been requested to provide an estimate of how its 
waste is made up.  Mr Cox also answered committee members’ questions regarding how 
charges related to volume and the nature of risks to be managed at the Burwood Resource 
Recovery Park. 

 
 It was resolved on the motion of Councillor Robbie Brine, seconded by Councillor Dick Davison 

that the Transwaste Canterbury Limited draft Statement of Intent for the year ending 30 June 
2012 be approved. 

 
 It was further agreed that Mr Cox present information on the Emissions Trading Scheme at the 

next meeting of this Committee. 
 
 
5. TRANSWASTE CANTERBURY LTD – INTERIM REPORT TO 31 DECEMBER 2011 
 
 Mr Gill Cox provided an explanation and advised of the steps taken to address the issues 

relating to the three performance indicators (from a total of sixteen) which had not been met. 
 
 It was resolved on a motion from the Chair, seconded by Councillor Aaron Keown, to receive 

the Transwaste Canterbury Limited Interim Report to 31 December 2011. 
 
 
6. APPOINTMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE TO ATTEND AND VOTE AT THE ANNUAL 

GENERAL MEETING OF TRANSWASTE LIMITED 
 

It was resolved on a motion from the Chair, seconded by Councillor Dick Davison, that 
Councillor Glenn Livingstone be appointed to attend and vote as the representative of this 
Committee at the Transwaste Canterbury Limited Annual General Meeting and that Councillor 
Robbie Brine be appointed as his alternate. 
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7. DATES FOR FUTURE MEETINGS (IF REQUIRED) 
 

It was agreed that this Committee would meet again if necessary on 10 August 2012 and 9 
November 2012. 

 
 
8. RESOLUTION TO EXCLUDE THE PUBLIC 
 
 It was resolved on the motion of Councillor Sally Buck, seconded by Councillor Dick Davison 

that the public be excluded from the meeting to enable the Minutes of a Meeting of the 
Canterbury Regional Landfill Joint Committee held on 1 November 2011 to be considered 
Section 7(2)(b)(ii) of the Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987, 
Prejudice Commercial Position.  

 
Mr Gill Cox and Mr Steven Watson left the meeting at this stage. 
 
 
 It was resolved on the motion of Councillor Sally Buck, seconded by Councillor Dick Davison 

that the public be readmitted at 12.05pm. 
 
 
The meeting concluded at 12.05pm. 
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3. MATTERS ARISING - APPOINTMENT OF COMMITTEE MEMBER TO SELECTION PANEL 
 
 At the meeting of the Canterbury Regional Landfill Joint Committee held on 13 April 2012 the 

Committee resolved: 
 
 (a) that Mr Gerry Clemens be appointed to the Board of Transwaste Canterbury Limited for a 

further year to expire at the 2013 Annual General Meeting 
 
 (b) that this Committee, at the appropriate time, commence recruitment to replace Mr Clemens, 

noting that candidates must be of a calibre to assume the Chairmanship of Transwaste 
Canterbury Limited in the future 

 
 (c) that this Committee appoint a panel consisting of the Chair of the Canterbury Regional Landfill 

Joint Committee, one other committee member and Mr Bob Lineham, Chief Executive Officer of 
Christchurch City Holdings Limited to carry out the recruitment process and recommend a 
replacement Board member to this Committee by August 2013. 
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4. TRANSPORT COSTS FOR WASTE TO KATE VALLEY 2011/2012 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager City Environment , DDI 941-8608 
Officer responsible: Unit Manager, City Water and Waster 
Author: Zefanja Potgieter, Senior Resource Planner 

 
PURPOSE OF REPORT 

 
 1. To approve the annual transport cost arrangement for waste transported to Kate Valley landfill 

for 2011/2012. 
 

BACKGROUND 
 
 2. On 6 September 2004 the Canterbury Waste Subcommittee passed a resolution to implement a 

shared transport cost arrangement whereby Christchurch City Council, Banks Peninsula District 
Council (since amalgamated with Christchurch City) and Waimakariri District Council 
proportionally (based on population) contribute towards the transports costs for waste sent to 
Kate Valley landfill by Ashburton and Selwyn District Councils.  By agreement the Hurunui 
District Council, as host council to the landfill, is not part of the cost share arrangement, the 
purpose of which is to ensure that communities further away from the landfill are not 
disadvantaged through higher transport costs. 

 
 3. The table below sets out a summary of 2011/2012 financial year information based on all waste 

tonnages going to Kate Valley from Ashburton and Selwyn districts.  Last year’s figures are in 
italics. 

 
 Total Waste 

in Tonnes 
Average 
Cost per 

Tonne for 
four 

Councils 

Cost Based 
on Average 

Cost 

Actual Cost 
Paid by 
District 
Council 

Difference 
Funded by 

CCC and 
WDC 

CCC Share 
Based on 
Tonnages 

WDC 
Share 

Based on 
Tonnages 

  $ $ $ $ $ $ 

Ashburton 8,258.56
(8,061.92) 

28.91 
(27.20) 

238,754.97
(219,284.22) 

346,623.30
(321,421.32) 

107,868.33
(102,137.10) 

100,557.73 
(95,942.79) 

7,310.60
(6,194.31) 

Selwyn 12,107.44
(11,700.08) 

28.91 
(27.20) 

350,026.09
(318,242.18) 

385,945.56
(353,693.06) 

35,919.47
(35,450.88) 

33,485.09 
(33,300.89) 

2,434.38
(2,149.99) 

 
 4. The agreed mechanism for payments to Ashburton and Selwyn Councils is via a request by the 

Joint Committee to Transwaste Canterbury Limited to adjust the company’s final dividend 
payments (to be declared) accordingly, i.e. to reduce the Christchurch and Waimakariri 
Councils’ dividend payments by the amounts indicated above and to increase the Ashburton 
and Selwyn Councils’ dividend payment accordingly.  The calculations are based on the 
following rules: 

 
 (a) the number of return trips that would have been required by each district if all loads had 

been full loads 
 
 (b) the annual transport costs for all Councils combined, based on full load trips 
 
 (c) the average cost per tonne for all Councils combined, based on full load trips 
 
 (d) the amounts that Ashburton and Selwyn would have paid if they had been charged at 

average, per tonne, all Councils combined, rates (based on full load trips) 
 
 (e) for Ashburton and Selwyn, the differences between individual annual transport costs (full 

loads) and average annual transport costs (full loads).  This amount will be the transport 
cost amount to be shared between Christchurch City and Waimakariri 

 
 (f) contributions required from Christchurch City and Waimakariri shall be proportioned on 

the basis of annual tonnages from these councils. 
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4 Cont’d 
 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 It is recommended that the Canterbury Landfill Joint Committee: 
 
 (a) Approve the 2011/2012 transport cost payments to Ashburton and Selwyn District Councils as 

set out in the report. 
 
 (b) Request Transwaste Canterbury Limited to implement the payments set out above, by 

adjusting its dividend payments to the participating territorial authority shareholders. 
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5. TRANSWASTE CANTERBURY LIMITED UPDATE 
 
 (a) Burwood Resource Recovery Park Update ( Gill Cox and Rob Wilson) 
 
 (b) Emissions Trading Scheme and Landfill Gas Systems (Martin Pinkham) 
 
 (c) High Productivity Motor Vehicle Permits (Martin Pinkham) 
 
 (d) 2011/12 Report (Gill Cox and Steven Watson). 
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